
NEWS & EVENTS 
Vol. 20, No. 7 December I , 1988 

Trustees Celebrate President's 10th Year at RIT 

Eisenhart Elected 
Athenaeum President 
Richard H. Eisenhart, chairman emeritus 
of the Board of Trustees, was elected chair-

___ .J-____.. erson of the Athenaeum at the or~aniza-__ _ 
tion's annual meeting, October 18. 

"The Athenaeum got off to a strong 
start, thanks to an active membership, 
capable leadership, and a strong commit­
ment from RIT," Eisenhart told the group. 
"We have great ambitions for this organiza­
tion." He said he plans to double the 
organization's membership to about 400 
during its second year. 

Joining Eisenhart on the Athenaeum 's 
executive committee are Millie Ness, vice 
chairperson, education; Joe Bagale, vice 
chairperson, marketing; Marge 
D'Ambruso, vice chairperson, participa­
tion; Ann Dillon, treasurer; and Betty 
Glasenapp, secretary. 

President Rose told the gathering of 250 
people that he was pleased by the success 
and vitality of the "community of learn­
ing," and he reaffirmed RIT's commitment 
to the organization. 

"Much of the credit for RIT's advances 
is due to Dick Eisenhart," Dr. Rose said. 
"He brings to the Athenaeum the same 
experience, vision, and strong leadership 
that has served RIT well for many years." 

The Athenaeum is an organization of 
people age 50 and older who seek intellec­
tual and social stimulation through con­
tinued learning. Members draw on their 
own experiences and talents to plan and 
carry out educational experiences and 
social activities. They meet in the newly 
renovated main hall of the Racquet Club. 

"In one year the Athenaeum has 
achieved national acclaim," said Mark 
Blazey, dean of Training and Professional 
Development. "It is a model across the 
country, and it has worked because of your 
teamwork and energy." 

DR. ROSE CELEBRATES JO YEARS ... President Rose was toasted and roasted Nov. 16 at a celebration in his honor by the Board ofTrustees. The serious 
tributes included a speech by Thomas Gosnell, trustee chairman, and presentation ofa painting and photo albums representing the accomplishments of the past 
JO years. Past trustee chairmen Bruce Bates, Frank Hutchins, and Dick Eisenhart roasted the president with a slide show review, and Dr. Robert Johnston, dean 
of the College of Fine and Applied Arts and Rose's former motorcycling companion, rode his Harley into the reception in mock invitation to another cycling 
adventure. Surprise guests included members of Rose 's family, including his mother, Mrs. Bertha Rose, from Brooksville, Fla. 

Four New Board Members Join Trustees 
Four corporate executives have been 
elected to RIT's Board ofTrustees. Named 
at the November 17 board meeting were 
Paul J. Koessler, president and CEO of 
Greater Buffalo Press; Robert J. Kohler, 
president of ESL, Inc., a subsidiary of 
TRW, Inc.; Thomas C. Wilmot, president 
and CEO ofWilmorite, Inc., and Genesee 
Management, Inc.; and Donald A. 
Zrebiec, vice president, management 
resources, for Xerox Corp. 

A member of the Industry Executives 
Steering Committee for RIT's Graphic 
Arts Capital Campaign, Koessler has 
served as president and CEO of Greater 
Buffalo Press since 1982. He has been 
associated with Greater Buffalo Press for 
28 years . 

A graduate of the University of Detroit 
with a BS in mathematics, Koessler also 
completed Harvard University's Advanced 
Management Program in 1981. A resident 
of Hamburg, N. Y., he is past president of 
Printing Industries of America's Western 
New York chapter, and a director of AAA 
of Western New York and St. Mary's 
School for the Deaf, Buffalo. 

A 1959 RIT photo sciences graduate, 
Kohler was appointed president of ESL, 
Inc., in June 1986. Based in Sunnyvale, 
Calif., ESL is a leader in the design and 
development of communications and 
reconnaissance systems for the U.S. 
government. 

Before joining ESL, Kohler was a vice 
president for Lockheed Missiles and Space 
Co. and was with the Central Intelligence 
Agency for 19 years, serving in a number 
of positions. He is a Rochester native, now 
living in Los Gatos, Calif. 

Wilmot has held the posts of president 
and CEO at Wilmorite and Genesee Man­
agement since 1970 and 1976, respectively. 
Wilmorite is a developer/owner of shop­
ping centers and commercial properties; 
Genesee Management handles day-to-day 
management of those properties. 

Formerly president of Page Holding 
Corporation, Wilmot is a general or limited 
partner in many real estate partnerships. 
He also sits on the boards of University of 
Rochester/Strong Memorial Hospital and 
Central Trust Company. A resident of 
Pittsford, Wilmot holds a BS in civil 

engineering from Syracuse University. 
As vice president for Xerox's manage­

ment resources at corporate headquarters 
in Stamford, Conn., Zrebiec's respon­
sibilities include the development of the 
corporate management succession pro­
gram. He joined Xerox in 1963 and held a 
variety of positions before being named 
vice president of personnel for the Busi­
ness Products and Systems Group in 1984. 
In 1987 he was elected a corporate vice 
president, assuming his current position. 

Zrebiec completed his BA at Syracuse 
University in 1959 and his MBA in 1961. 
Past treasurer of the Rochester Downtown 
Development Corp. and former chairman 
of the board of Rochester Blue Cross, he 
resides in Pittsford. 

Drop In, Greet Santa 

Santa will make at least one appearance at 
RITat a holiday party from noon-1 p.m., 
Thursday, Dec. 8, in the RITreat, College­
Alumni Union. The party, which will also 
feature cookies, cider, and music, is open 
to all and is sponsored by the Office of 
Special Events/Union Services. 
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Tom Carnase, artist, type designer, and president 
ofCarnase, Inc., in New York City, addressed the 
Imaging Connections conference. 

Successful 
Conference 
More than 200 graphic arts professionals 
attended RIT's "Imaging Connections," 
Nov. 1-2. The conference was devoted to 
methods of electronically combining 
design, photography, and printing into one 
computerized system. 

USA Today, Eastman Kodak Company, 
Reader's Digest, Mobil Chemical Com­
pany, E.I. du Pont, Adolph Coors Com­
pany, the U.S. Government Printing 
Office, Philip Morris USA, Duke Univer­
sity, and Houghton Mifflin Co. were 
among the participants. 

Sponsored by the School of Printing 
Management and Sciences, the Technical 
and Education Center for the Graphic 
Arts, and the Graphic Systems Division of 
Rockwell International Corporation, Imag­
ing Connections was held in Ingle 
Auditorium. 

Sessions covered such topics as human 
and process parameters, image creation, 
image capture, page description language , 
text processing, font interchange and 
digitizing type, image processing, data 
compression and storage, data communica­
tions, color electronic pre press, desktop 
interfaces and standards, output, proofing 
and the imaging connection, printed 
electronic images, and educational 
implications. 

Dr. M. Richard Rose and Miles 
Southworth, director of the School of 
Printing Management and Sciences, gave 
opening remarks, and Assistant Professor 
Frank Cost delivered the conference over­
view. Other RIT speakers included 
Dr. E. C. Mclrvine, dean of the College of 
Graphic Arts and Photography; Associate 
Professor Robert Chung, printing; Profes­
sor Richard Zaki a, School of Photographic 
Arts and Sciences; Assistant Professor 
Chris Comte, School of Computer Science 
and Technology; Research Associate 
Milton Pearson, RIT Research Corp.; 
Professor Joe DeLorenzo, College of 
Engineering; and Guy Johnson, chairman 
of applied computer studies, School of 
Computer Science and Technology. 

Consultant Frank Romano was mod­
erator of the conference. 

Other speakers included consultant Rob 
Haimes; M.A. Kriss of Eastman Kodak 
Company; artist and type designer Tom 
Carnase; Jack Powers, president oflnterac­
tive Features; William Davis of the Internal 
Revenue Service; Edwin J. Smura of Xerox 
Corp.; Peter Karow of URW; Ken Cloud 
of Cloud Information Services; Frank 
Benham, vice president of New 
Technologies; consultant Warren Rhodes; 
Dr. Edward Granger of Eastman Kodak 
Company; and William Lamparter, presi­
dent of PrintCom Consulting Group. 

Exhibit Highlights 
NTID's YOYO Room 

The "YOYO Show" is not a display of 
children's toys. Instead, the current art 
show in Switzer Gallery features work by 
two former student assistants in NTID's 
''You're On Your Own" (YOYO) Room , a 
do-it-yourself workshop in which faculty 
and staff members can make their own 
classroom visual aids . Caryl Glaab and 
Sandy Tu Jett display their work through 
Dec. 30. 
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Renowned Typographer Honored by RIT 
The man who designed some of the world's 
most popular typefaces will be honored 
Dec. 8 by the School of Printing Manage­
ment and Sciences. 

Adrian Frutiger of Arcueil, France, will 
be the recipient ofRIT's 20th Annual 
Frederic W. Goudy Award. Frutiger's 
influence is felt every day by people across 
the globe-his melding of art and technol­
ogy shows up everywhere the printed word 
does, said Dr. Mark Guldin, MelbertB. 
Cary, Jr., Professor of Graphic Arts and 
coordinator of the Goudy Award. 

Frutiger, designer of the Frutiger, 
Glypha, !cone, Univers, Meridien, and 
Serifa typefaces, will meet with students 
from 10 to 11 a.m., Dec. 8, in Webb 
Auditorium. From 2 to 3 p.m. he and previ­
ous Goudy Award recipients, including 
Alexander Lawson, Melbert B. Cary, Jr., 

Summer Statistics 
Institute Planned 
RIT's Center for Quality and Applied 
Statistics announces its new Summer 
Institute for Statistics, to begin in July 
1989. The summer program offers the 
quality professional or aspiring statistician 
the opportunity to earn a master of science 
degree in statistics in as few as three 
summers. 

The Summer Institute is ideal for 
teachers and graduate students with sum­
mers off, employees seeking to enhance 
skills without long absences from the job, 
and individuals with schedules that do not 
permit evening classes . 

"This is a real break for people who 
want to earn a master's degree by concen­
trated effort over a minimum of 18 weeks," 
says Dr. John Hromi , director of the center. 

Two consecutive three-week sessions 
will be offered each summer and will fea­
ture the center's recognized quality ex­
perts, as well as international leaders in 
quality who will serve as guest lecturers. 
This summer's guest lecturers will be 
Dr. Fred C. Leone, director emeritus of the 
American Statistical Association, and 
Dr. Donald A. Gardiner, industry consul­
tant formerly with Martin Marietta Energy 
Systems. 

This summer's sessions will meet from 
July 10-29 and July 31-August 19. A full 
course load would be two classes per ses­
sion for a total of four each summer. 

All courses offered by the Summer 
Institute are equivalent in content and 
credit hours to those offered during the 
regular academic year. 

For more information, call Dr. Edward 
G. Schilling, chairman of Graduate Statis­
tics, at -6129. 

Holiday Craft Sale 

As the holiday season approaches, many 
shoppers are confronted by an anxiety­
provoking question-what to give the 
person who has everything. This year that 
problem has been solved by students in the 
School for American Craftsmen, who will 
hold their annual holiday gift sale, 8 a.m.-6 
p.m., Dec. 8-10, in the College-Alumni 
Union. 

The traditional holiday event features 
gifts for even the fussiest recipient. Among 
the many handcrafted items available at 
the sale will be blown-glass ornaments, 
turned wood bowls, ceramic vessels, 
woven scarves, and jewelry. Styles range 
from traditional to contemporary, and 
prices start at around $3. 

The sale is organized by the RIT Com­
munity for Craft, a student-run organiza­
tion that promotes knowledge of crafts at 
RIT. "We've got over 50 people setting up 
for the sale this year, so there should be 
something for everyone's taste," said 
Katie Wilson, a ceramics and ceramic 
sculpture student and the group's 
president. 

Professor Emeritus, will hold a panel 
discussion - "How the New Technologies 
Have Affected Contemporary Designs" -
in the Neblette Conference Room of the 

Frutiger 
Frutiger 
Frutiger 

College of Graphic Arts and Photography. 
David Pankow, curator of the Cary 

Library, will give a talk on the library 's 
growth during the past 20 years at 4 p. m. 

• 

in the library, and an exhibit of Frutiger's 
work will be open from 3 to 5 p.m. and 
8:30 to 9:30 p.m. in the library. 

The Goudy Award ceremony will take 
place from 6:30 to 7 p. m. in the Fireside 
Lounge, and Frutiger will be honored at 
dinner following the ceremony. 

The annual Goudy Award is sponsored 
by the Mary Flagler Cary Charitable Trust 
to honor the friendship of Melbert B. Cary, 
Jr., and Frederic W. Goudy, America's 
most prolific type designer. 

Cary was vice president and part owner 
of Continental Type Founders, through 
which he marketed a number ofGoudy's 
typefaces. Cary also owned his own 
press-Press of the Woolly Whale-and a 
collection of books, which later became 
the core ofRIT's Cary Library. 

SIXTEEN YEARS ... Trustee E. Kent Damon (left), vice chairman of the RIT Board of Trustees and 
retired vice president and secretary of Xerox Corp., recently retired as chairman of the RIT Finance 
Committee. At a Nov. IS luncheon marking Damon's 16 years as chairman , William Dempsey, vice 
president, Finance and Administration, presented him with a plaque and silver bowl crafted by Leonard 
Urso, College of Fine and Applied Arts. 

MUMPS Is Rare, but Popular 
RIThas been infected with MUMPS! 
Fortunately, MUMPS is neither a disease 
nor a computer virus. It is a multi-purpose 
programming language taught in the 
biomedical computing program in the 
College of Science. 

RIT is one of only five universities in the 
nation offering a course in MUMPS, a 
powerful computer language designed 
primarily for interactive manipulation of 
data in large dynamic files such as medical 
data bases. "We receive many calls from 
people across the country looking for 
courses in MUMPS, as well as from com­
panies looking for graduates who know 
and have worked with it," explains pro­
gram director Richard Garnham. 

MUMPS, which was donated to the 
College of Science by Digital Equipment 
Corporation , had its beginnings in the 
medical field, but other fields are now 
discovering it. It is applied to virtually 
every kind of health service, scientific, 
technological, and corporate data­
processing system and is most often used 
for interactive applications that rely on 
immediate data retrieval and prompt 
response . 

The biomedical computing program at 
RIT was established in 1979. It merges the 
disciplines of clinical science (health care) 
with computer science. 

"To my knowledge," says Garnham, 
"there is only one other school in the nation 
offering a bachelor's degree in biomedical 
computing." 

Today, biomedical computing is a grow­
ing field with excellent employment oppor­
tunities. "There is a continuing demand for 
computer professionals who can interact 

with health care and research specialists 
and apply their computer skills to every 
aspect of the health care field," says 
Garnham. 

"The typical starting salary for our stu­
dents who graduated this past June was 
$30,000. There are also excellent co-op 
opportunities. We never have enough 
students to fill all the co-op positions 
available." 

RIT biomedical computing graduates 
consult with health care professionals on 
computer hardware and software. 

Faculty Examine 
Kennedy Presidency 
Another look at John F. Kennedy's presi­
dency will be offered by College of Liberal 
Arts faculty. "History Roundtable on John 
F. Kennedy" will be held at 4 p.m., Wed­
nesday, Dec. 7, in room 2214, College of 
Liberal Arts. 

College of Liberal Arts professors will 
discuss various aspects of Kennedy's 
presidency, including his assassination, 
his foreign policy and diplomatic history, 
and his record as a social reformer. Other 
speakers will evaluate Kennedy's 
presidency. 

The roundtable discussion is open to 
RIT students, faculty, staff, and the 
Rochester community. 

For more information call George 
Whelan at -6095. 
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THE PAINTING SAYS THANKS ... Joan (left) and Robert Gianniny (center righr), outgoing Nathaniel 
Rochesrer Society chairpersons, received a painting from President Rose as a tribute ro their leadership. 
Ar left center is Dr. Denis Waitley, best-selling aurhor and lecrurer on self-improvement, who was rhe 
guest speaker for the fall NRS event on Nov. 16. The painting was done by Robert Heischman, College of 
Fine and Applied Arrs faculty member. 

Another High-Tech Ethics 
Problem: Altered Photos 
Photographs don ' t lie? Well , they do now. 

In an estimated 10 percent of the color 
reproductions you see, something has been 
taken out or added to the original, accord­
ing to M iles Southworth, director of the 
School of Printing Management and 
Sciences. 

"Before, you could tell. Now, the 
technology is so advanced, you can not tell 
the photo has been changed," Southworth 
says . "You face ethical questions when 
you manipulate reality." 

Computer manipulation is rapidly 
changing the way-photographs are-staged 
and reproduced. Here are some examples: 
• Water from California, a model from 
New York, palm trees from Florida: with 
the right equipment, the three can be 
merged into one photo. 
• Shooting a board of trustees picture for 
the annual report, but the board president 
can't make it? No problem. Have a stand­
in sit in his chair during the shoot, photo­
graph the president later in the same posi­
tion , and insert him into the group photo 
with computer manipulation . 
• Selling coffee cups? No need to shoot 
and reshoot to show each color that's avai l­
able. Simply manipulate the photo. 

Last spring, a bogus National Geo­
graphic cover showing Ronald Reagan and 
Mikhail Gorbachev checking time, the 
Kremlin looming behind them, was sent to 
photojournalists. A funny thing didn ' t 
happen on the way to the summit; an RIT 
technical associate merely pushed some 
fancy buttons. 

Editors of A Day in the Life of America 
manipulated reality when they moved a 
cowboy underthe moon . 

Interdepartmental Sale 
RIT's Interdepartmental Sale is scheduled 
for Dec. 12- 16 on the 8th ftoorofCity 
Center. All departments have submitted 
surplus equipment for sale. Proceeds will 
be returned to departmental budgets, less 
the administrative cost of the sale. 

According to Gary Smith, director of 
Purchasing, the sale will run from I to 3 
p.m. each day. "Buyers will need an 
authorized journal entry form to purchase 
equipment and forms will be available at 
the sale site ,·· explained Smith. 

The sale is open to all RIT faculty and 
staff, not just those buying for depart­
ments. Depending upon volume, goods 
will be delivered to departments as they 
are purchased. 

All items remaining from the Inter­
departmental Sale will be sold at a public 
auction, 10 a.m. -4p.m.,Saturday,Jan. 14. 

Any questions should be directed to 
Marie Nitzman , Property Control, -2940. 

About 500 companies own color elec­
tronic pre-press systems that can ef­
fortlessly perform such tricks. In five years 
Southworth predicts that the number wi ll 
increase to 1,500. The current price of a 
system is "about $1 million and dropping," 
he says. 

Technical Associate Blair Richards, 
who oversees color pre-press systems at 
RIT, says, "People are buying systems 
hand over fist. Someday there will be a 
precedent-setting lawsuit over a photo that 
has been manipulated, and a new set of 
trade-customs will be-established." 

For now, however, the increasingly 
common forms of manipulation rear puzzl­
ing questions: Whose photo is it? Who gets 
the money the photo makes? Who gets the 
artistic credit? 

Hiring 
Policies 
Most people think "affirmative action" and 
"equal opportunity" have the same mean­
ing . Four local experts will explore the 
subtle differences between these two 
policies at the First Annual Forum on 
Affirmative Action and Equal Opportunity 
at 6 p. m., Dec. 15 , in the Fireside Lounge, 
College-Alumni Union. The free forum is 
sponsored by the Office of Minority Stu­
dent Affairs and the Hispanic Student 
Association and is open to students, RIT 
faculty and staff, and the Rochester 
community. 

"Our panelists will present cases for 
affirmative action and equal opportunity in 
the work force and for educational institu­
tions and housing," said Dr. Michael 
Ayewoh, director of Minority Student 
Affairs and moderatorofthe forum. 

Students who understand these policies 
and how they affect a university's hi ring 
practices will also gain an understanding 
of corporate hiring practices when they 
apply for jobs after graduation, Ayewoh 
believes. 

"We' re investing in education rather 
than ignorance," he said. "Understanding 
what affirmative action and equal opportu­
nity mean helps fight racism in our 
society." 

The forum panelists are William 
Johnson , president/CEO of the Urban 
League of Rochester; Augustin Melendez, 
affirmative action officer of the Rochester 
City School District; Lilly Haygood, 
affirmative action officer, City of Roches­
ter; and Angela Reyes, assistant district 
attorney, Monroe County district attor­
ney's office . 

Package Design Exhibited 
What happens to the tons of plastic used in 
everything from cosmetic cases to shrink 
wrapping? Or all those glass soda bottles'l 
Aluminum cans? If the designers who 
create these containers have anything to 
say about the issue, packages will more 
frequently be designed with conservation 
in mind. 

"Silent Sell," an exhibit of package 
designs at Bevier Gallery, Nov. 30-Dec. 
19, addresses some current design issues. 
Originated by the Pratt Institute in New 
York City, "Silent Sell" features work by 
New York-based design firms and RIT 
students and examines packaging trends 
like recycling, computer-assisted design, 
and economical substitutions for bulky or 
expensive materials . 

"Packaging designers have to think 
about today's environmental concerns," 
says Robert Kahute, associate professor of 
interior, industrial and packaging design . 

Peters' 
Prescriptions 
If American business is to come out a 
winner in today's chaotic , competitive 
markets, it must demolish management 
hierarchies, be obsessed with quality, and 
empower workers with more respect and 
responsibility. 

That prescription for a "management 
revolution" was part of the mandate deliv­
ered by Tom Peters, the author of three 
national best sellers on management, at a 
Nov. l teleconference aired at RIT. 

The teleconference drew a capacity 
crowd of nearly JOO local business people. 
The live event, sponsored by Training and 
Professional Development, was transmit­
ted via satellite from Old Dominion Uni­
versity in Norfolk, Va. 

"There is not a person who has a sweet 
clue as to wno the compefition is going to 
be next year, let alone next decade," said 
Peters. "Everything is predicated on the 
belief that (tomorrow's business climate) 
will be like it is today. That's what has 
gone out the window. Uncertainty is the 
name of the game." 

In response to a question from RIT on 
how academic institutions should be mod­
eled for success, Peters emphasized listen­
ing to the "customers": students, faculty, 
and the community. He also stressed rapid 
innovation: "If our schools aren't innovat­
ing as fast as the rest of the world, they're 
ill-equipped to send people out into the 
environment." 

Videotapes of the teleconference are 
available for viewing at the Media 
Resource Center in Wallace Memorial 
Library. 

Included in the show are designs for a 
line of children's computer games, a color­
coded display environment of shoe boxes, 
and a section devoted to the conservation 
of paper, metal, and plastic in package 
designs. 

At the show's opening reception, 5-7 
p.m., Dec. I, John Lister, vice president 
for the New York design firm, Butler­
Lister, will be available for questions. 

Students Trim 
Peace Tree 
RIT students of all faiths will make orna­
ments reflecting their religious affiliations 
and decorate a Peace Tree as part of events 
planned to celebrate the holidays. 

Students will make decorations and trim 
the tree from 1-5 p.m., Dec . 5, in the 
Skalny Room of the Interfaith Center. 
RIT's traditional Christmas tree has been 
renamed the Peace Tree to reflect the vari­
ety of faiths represented at RIT, said Rev. 
Jim Sauers, director, Campus Ministry. 
After the tree is decorated, an interfaith 
candle lighting ceremony will be held at 5 
p.m. in the College-Alumni Un ion. A 
menorah, made by students , also will be lit 
to commemorate the third night of 
Chanukah. 

(For addi tional religious holiday events 
and services, see the "Calendar" in this 
issue. ) 

Faculty, Staff 
Invited to Sale 
The biggest pre-holiday sale in town is 
Dec. 9, when Campus Connections will 

-g.ive...a 20. percent discount on most items to 
RIT faculty and staff. The annual event, 
Faculty/Staff Appreciation Night, will be 
held from 5 to 7 p. m. All those attending 
will be required to show their RIT IDs and 
the invitation sent to all faculty and staff. 
Light refreshments will be served. 

The sale includes discounts on most 
items, including clothing, jewelry, general 
interest books, art supplies, gifts and 
stationery, and sports items. Not included 
are textbooks, computer hardware and 
software, photo equipment (but you can 
save on film 1), and sale merchandise. 

"This is a nice way to express our 
appreciation to faculty and staff and recog­
nize the contributions they make to the 
RIT community," said John Roman, direc­
tor of Campus Connections. 

RAISE YOUR SPIRIT IN SONG .. . Celebrare rhis holiday season wirh a Chrisrmas and Hanukkah 
Concert- join rhe RITSingers and Philharmonia on Dec. II ar 3 p.m. in rhe Kilian J . and Caroline F. 
Schmirt lnrerfairh Cenrer. Guests are invired ro a receprion immediarelyfollowing. 
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• "Photographic Materials and Processes," a 
photography book written by School of Photo­
graphic Arts and Sciences faculty Leslie 
Stroebel, John Compton, Richard Zakia, 
and Ira Current, has won an honorable mention 
in the Kraszna-Krausz Award 1988 international 
competition. 

• Charleen McMahon, meal ticket coor­
dinator for Food Service, recently made a 
presentation on meal ticket audit systems and 
controls at the annual Validine User's Confer­
ence at Rutgers University in ew Jersey. 

• Jack Holm, instructor in the Department of 
Imaging and Photographic Technology, has had 
a paper, "Aerosol Charger Using Sinusoidally 
Driven Ion Current from Corona Discharge ," 
accepted for publication in the June 1989 issue 
of Aerosol Scie11ce a11d Tech11ology. He pre­
sented another paper. "Electrodynamic Funnel 
for Confinement and Transport of Charged 
Aerosol Particles, " at the annual meeting of the 
American Association for Aerosol Research in 
Chapel Hill , N.C., in October. 

• Dr. Vinnie Gupta, assistant professor, 
mechanical engineering, and Dr. David Quesnel 
of the University of Rochester, presented a 
paper, "Modeling Source Operation in Disloca­
tion Cell Substructures," at the Metallurgical 
Society fall meeting in Chicago. 

• Joseph T. Nairn, director of the Office of 
Part-time Enrollment Services , recently was 
selected to serve on the Middle States Commis­
sion on Higher Education 's Task Force on 
Off-Campus Programs. The task force will 
create much-needed assessment tools for the 
evaluation of off-campus programs in the mid­
dle states region. 

• William Dempsey, vice president, and 
Richard Lindner, associate vice president, 
Finance and Administration, presided over 
RIT' s first quarterly Real Estate Round Table, at 
which Eric Hardy, vice president of RlT 
Development Corporation and director of the 
Real Estate Ventures Office , presented James 
Breese , Henrietta town supervisor, with an 
award acknowledging his contributions to the 
development of the Town of Henrietta . 

Hardy also is president-elect of the upstate 
New York chapter of the National Association 
of Industrial Office Parks and has been elected 
to the Board of Directors of Public Computer 
Systems Incorporated. 

• Alan De Back, assistant director of the 
Office of Cooperative Education and Place­
ment , has been elected vice president of the 
New York State Cooperative Experiential Edu­
cation Association for the 1989 calendar year. 
He will automatically become president of the 
organization in 1990. 

Mcintee Lecturer Honors Tea 

Teamaster Hisashi Yamada prepares bowls for tea 
ceremony participants. The intricately orches­
trated ceremony emphasizes the social and artistic 
facets of drinking the beverage. 

The School for American Craftsmen's 
1988 John T. Mcintee , Jr. , Lecturer asked 
members of his audience to take their 
shoes off. Then , on November 18 , Hisashi 
Yamada, executive director of Urasenke 
Tea Ceremony Society, conducted a tradi-

tional Japanese tea ceremony before a 
group gathered for the opening of"Tea-N­
Tea" in Bevier Gallery. 

Before he began serving tea, Yamada 
spoke about the artistic, meditative, and 
spiritual aspects of the centuries-old ritual. 
Based on the spiritual principles of Zen 
Buddhism, the ceremony emphasizes 
contemplation and simplicity. Guests 
invited to join Yamada in the ceremony 
included Dr. Robert Johnston, dean of the 
College ofFine and Applied Arts , and 
Dr. C.J . Young , vice president of Develop­
ment. Yamada instructed his guests on the 
fine points of both drinking tea and 
acknowledging the tea master and other 
participants. 

The opening also featured several tast­
ings of English "high" tea, Japanese green 
tea, Chinese informal tea, and herbal teas. 
The Friends of Ceramics, a community 
group dedicated to increasing public 
knowledge of RIT's ceramics and ceramic 
sculpture department , organized the tast­
ings and provided several of the show's 
exhibited pieces . 

The John T. Mcintee , Jr. , Scholarship 
and Lecture Series was establi shed in 1985 
by Evelyn Ruth Mcintee , his sister. Provid­
ing financial assistance to worthy and 
needy students in the School for American 
Craftsmen, it also provides funds to bring 
in accomplished artists and craftsmen to 
enrich the academic environment. 

BOBST PRINTING DONATION ... An automatic register control system valued at $100,000, which 
measures the accuracy of prim on paper, has been comribured ro the School of Printing Management 
and Sciences by the Bobst Group, Inc., of Roseland, N .J. From left are Michael M. D 'Angelo. Bobst 
sales engineer, registron and elecrro11ic equipme111; Ed Janse11, Bobst 11arional sales manager; Professor 
Walter Horne; and Miles Sowhworth , director of the School of Printing Management and Sciences. 

• Elizabeth O'Brien, associate professor in 
the Technical and Integrative Communication 
Studies Department, and Jean Bondi-Wolcott , 
assistant to the associate dean for educational 
support services, NTID , presented a paper, 
"Parents' Role in Facilitating Career Develop­
ment and Transitions for Their Hearing-Im­
paired Adolescent," at the Third National Con­
ference on the Habilitation and Rehabilitation 
of Hearing-Impaired Adolescents in Little 
Rock, Ark., in October. 

• A paper by Dr. Paul A. Haefner, Jr., De­
partment of Biology, "Morphometry and Size at 
Maturity of Callinectes ornatus (Brachyura, 
Portunidae) in Bermuda," has been accepted for 
pub lication in the Bulletin of Marine Scie11ce. It 
will appear in Vol. 46 , No . I, January 1990. 

• President M. Richard Rose addressed both 
the Brighton Rotary Club and the annual meet­
ing of the Flower City Division of the RIT 
Printing Alumni Association in November on 
the present and fu ture directions of RIT. 

Registration 
The schedule of courses will be avai lable 
in students' home departments the week of 
December 12. 

Telephone 475-6717 Year Level 

Dec. 12-Jan. 27 
Dec. 13-Jan. 27 
Dec. 20-Jan. 27 
Jan . 10-Jan. 27 
Jan. 17-Jan. 27 

Mail-In (By Year Level) 
Dec. 12-Jan. 27 

In-Person (By Year Level) 
Dec. 12-Jan. 27 

Bursar mails bills week of Jan. 30 
Tuition due Feb. 15 

Memorial Service 

6 
5,4 

3 
2 

A memorial service will be held at 12: 10 
p.m., Dec. 6, in the Allen Memorial 
Chapel, Kilian J . and Caroline F. Schmitt 
Interfaith Center, for retired electrical 
engineering professor George W. "Whit" 
Reed. 

Reed died Nov. 3 at his home in 
Pittsford . He retired from RIT in 1981 after 
17 years with the Institute. 
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CALENDAR 

Dec. 2 - sports: Men 's hockey hosts Potsdam , 
7:30 p.m. 

Dec. 3-4-sports: RIT men's basketball tourna­
ment; Gallaudet , W. Conn . , Drew, 7 & 9 p.m.; 
consolation and championship games, I and 3 
p.m., Dec. 4 

Dec. 5-30-exhibit and reception: "YOYO 
Show," NTID's Switzer Gallery, featuring 
works in a variety of media by Caryl Glaab and 
Sandy Tulett , former student assistants in the 
You ' re On Your Own (YOYO) Room; opening 
reception , Dec. 5, 4-6 p.m. 

Dec. 7-8-religious service: Feast of the Im­
maculate Conception, vigil mass, 5: IO p.m., 
Wednesday, Dec . 7; 7:30 a.m., 12: IO p.m., and 
7:30 p.m., Thursday, Dec. 8, Allen Chapel 

Dec. IO-sports: Women 's swim team hosts 
Cortland , I p.m. 

Dec. 11 -music: Festival of Christmas and 
Hanukkah Music by the RIT Singers and 
Phi lharmonia, 3 p. m. , Allen Chape l; reception 
to follow in the Skalny Room 

Dec. 12- religious service: Catholic Advent 
penance service, 12: IO p.m. and 7:30 p.m. , 
Allen Chapel 

Dec. 14-lecture: "The Eyes ofTime: Photo­
journalism in America," slide program by 
authorMarianneFulton, 7p.m., Webb 
Auditorium; free 

Dec. 24 - religious services: Catholic mass, 
Allen Chapel, 7:30 p.m. ; Episcopal Holy 
Eucharist , Jones Chapel , 7:30 p.m.; Christmas 
reception immediately following in the Skalny 
Room 

Dec. 31 - religious service: Catholic mass , 
Allen Chapel, 7:30 p.m . 

New Play Captures 
Holiday Spirit 
The joy and spirit of the holiday season are 
captured in a new play that will fea ture 
life-size and larger-than-life-size puppets, 
as well as signing and speaking actors. 

Night Memories, written by Dr. Bruce 
Halverson, acting chairman ofNTID's 
Performing Arts Dept. , wi ll be presented 
at 7:30 p.m., Tuesday, Dec. 13, in NTID's 
Robert F. Panara Theatre. All RIT faculty 
and staff members are invited to bring their 
families. Admission is free. For more 
information call -6250 . 
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